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22 MR. GLENNON DOLAN, Administrative Law Judges. 
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have it then. 

Is there a Pre Bench that day? 

MR. REICHART: I believe there is. I have a 

9:00 o'clock status hearing, and I think the ALJ 

mentioned they had -- 

JUDGE HAYNES: Let's do it in the afternoon on 

the 22nd at 2 : O O  o'clock. 

Was there another matter 

Mr. Rooney? 

MR. ROONEY: Thank you, your Honor. This 

involves the balance o f  the procedural schedule as 

it currently exists. As Staff had noted in prior 

pleadings that they may need more time to prepare a 

case and to do some more work, I advised both 

Mr. Reichart and Counsel for Cook County and CUB 

that we also probably would need more time to file 

o u r  direct case. 

The issue that's really front and 

center that I think everyone will agree with here is 

the following, and that is the issue of depositions. 

Back when we set -- at least when the schedule was 

set in January, it was my understanding and I've 
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come to understand not other parties' understandings 

that depositions would be wrapped up before our 

direct testimony was filed. 

At this point, I think that would 

be the sticking point in terms of maybe going 

forward and setting a schedule is that we have 

volunteered, rather than going through motions with 

regard to depositions, to allow depositions to be 

taken of parties. We haven't been provided yet a 

list of personnel to which those depositions would 

be asked of. 

However, we do believe that in the 

interest of this proceeding that those depositions 

should be completed before such time as to which 

Nicor would file its direct testimony. And this is 

something you may want to consider and contemplate 

further than just giving a ruling on right here and 

now. And I'm sure the parties will speak to their 

reasons otherwise. 

But without arguing in detail, I 

think right now the issue is that we would like to 

have -- at a minimum, we would like a couple more 
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at least 

for purposes of this hearing, we move -- Nicor would 

move that at the minimum, the filing date that’s 

currently slated for April 14th be suspended and 

that -- either consider now o r  if we need to discuss 

it down the road here a bit that issue because we 

would like the opportunity to file a few weeks 

later. However, we would want that opportunity to 

be done -- to file after depositions are concluded. 

JUDGE HAYNES: I have a question. What is the 

status of the rest of the discovery? 

MR. RQONEY: And to that point, Mr. Kelter has 

some outstanding -- after we submitted our DRs, we 

received some - -  a few more D R s .  I think Staff -- 

either one or two. M r .  Kelter has provided me a 

list to which we have not fully responded to yet 

with regard to follow-ups if you will to the 
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existing DR responses. Those are issues that I 

believe will be wrapped up shortly, and those 

responses will be given to Mr. Kelter. 

I don't know if there are any 

other DRs forthcoming or not from the parties, but I 

think that will -- that's our view of where the 

discovery is presently. 

J U D G E  HAYNES: Mr. Kelter? 

MR. KELTER: We have -- we did, in fact, submit a 

list of data responses to the Company. My guess is, 

what, a couple weeks ago? 

M R .  ROONEY: Yeah. 

MR. KELTER: Some of  them go back to very early 

sets o f  data requests from the fall that we think 

have not been properly answered. We don't know what 

16 the Company's response is going to be to that. I 

11 know we have not a lot of follow-up data requests, 

18 but several. And we're planning another -- to f i l e  

19 another motion to compel subsequent to our 

20 conversation with Nicor about some data requests 

21 that they said that they do not plan to respond to 

22 at all. 

90 
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So that's where we stand on 

discovery. And we're not at a point yet where we've 

figured out who we're going to need to depose and 

who we're not. And I don't know if you want to get 

into that discussion right now or -- because we do 

have a response to the Company's position regarding 

the completion of depositions before this submission 

of the Company's direct testimony. 

We're opposed to that, and there 

seemed to have been some confusion about. And as 

soon as I got wind of the confusion, I called 

Mr. Rooney and indicated to him that CUB did not 

make any commitment at any time that we would agree. 

Staff did, in fact, I believe, make that commitment 

that it was okay with them to agree to complete 

depositions before the Company's direct testimony. 

We didn't make that agreement, and 

Mr. Pera also for Cook County did not agree to that 

either. Our position has been that we have a right 

to do depositions and we appreciate whatever 

cooperation the Company was going to give, but we 

would never make that kind of agreement because we 
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wanted the opportunity to review their testimony and 

see what their case was going to be before we, you 

know, made a decision on that. 

MR. ROONEY: Mr. Kelter, just one clarification. 

When you said we said we weren't going to respond, I 

think we objected to saying that. We responded, 

there was an objection, and we didn't provide an 

answer. Just for the record, we weren't going to 

provide further response to our existing response to 

certain DRs, not that we didn't say we were not 

going to answer them at all. We provided a 

response. It was an objection. 

MR. KELTER: Right, that's correct. 

MR. ROONEY: All right. Fair enough. 

JUDGE DOLAN: And at this point, you have no idea 

how many depositions you're talking about doing? 

MR. KELTER: No. And part of the reason is that 

early on in this proceeding, it looked like the case 

was going in one direction. And since the Company 

filed the Lazar report, things have changed. And I 

hope I'm not speaking out of turn, but there's -- 

(Discussion o f f  the record.) 
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MR. PERA: Yeah, we -- this is a weird case. I 

mean, you know, the Company went ahead and proffered 

certain testimony.' And I don't want to be cruel 

here, but, you know, they're kind of doing a 180 

now. And the Lazar report comes out and they're 
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going o f f  on a different -- it's a different track. 

It's a totally different animal. We don't know what 

they're going to -- what position they're going to 

take. We don't even know what the parameters of 

their testimony is going to be. 

So it's very hard to not only 

determine who to depose, but what to depose them on 

or what is the Company going to do. So we need to 

know what the Company is going to offer in terms of 

testimony, and then we have a road map in terms of 

how we're going to take effective depositions. 



1 Otherwise, you know, we're just on a fishing 

2 expedition. And the next thing that would come in 
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Catch 22 in terms of what we're going to do and how 

we're going to proceed. 

MR. ROONEY: Two points, your Honor. One is when 

we agreed to depositions when this all came to light 

last summer, the matter was reopened specifically 

with regard to the whistleblower facts and D R s  and 

DR responses surrounding that. 

And we agreed that to the extent 

that there were depositions, that if there were 

parties at -- if there were personnel at Nicor that 

they wanted to depose with regard to it in the 

narratives we presented and the documents produced 

with regard to those D R s ,  they were welcome to do 

s o .  

This i s  - -  from our perspective, 

to the extent that that there is a Lazar report out 



1 there, to the extent that we may present it in our 

2 case, and the time we present our case is not 

3 precluding these paries from conducting discovery, 

4 written, D R s ,  just like it happens now, with regard 

5 to the statements made in that testimony. 

6 And we're not saying discovery 
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closes in terms of the traditional Commission 

discovery. What we're asking for is that the 

depositions of parties be concluded before we file 

our direct testimony. And then to the extent we 

file our direct testimony and any of these parties 

have questions concerning the content of the DR -- 

of the testimony, D R s  can be submitted just like 

they're done in every other case here at the 

Commission. 

MR. K E L T E R :  Your Honor, this is a very unusual 

case. Normally if we were in court, there would be 

a complaint, the allegations would be on the table, 

everybody would know exactly what was at stake. And 

we really aren't in that position here. We don't 

even know what the scope of the hearing is going to 

be. There's no witness list. We haven't had an 
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opportunity to submit interrogatories in advance of 

the data requests that would require the parties to 

lay out their case to some extent so that we would 

know what we were getting into. That's the first 

point I want to make. 

The second point I want to make is 

in the normal process, in the normal Commission 

process, there is an assumption that the parties are 

filing testimony that's accepted as true, and then 

you file data responses and the Company has an 

opportunity to work together and choose somebody to 

respond to the data responses and it's often a group 

effort to create a response. 

That position to us is 

unacceptable at this point. There are already 

allegations of fraud on the table, and we feel like 

we may need to avail ourselves of the opportunity to 

depose witnesses in a much different type of 

situation than we're normally in an Illinois 

Commerce Commission proceeding. 

MR. ROONEY: Judge, I'm glad Mr. Kelter raised a 

Circuit Court proceeding. In a Circuit Court 

96 
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proceeding, a witness isn't cross-examined twice. 

In effect, while you may call it a deposition, that 

individual is going to be cross-examined without the 

benefit of your Honors being present on issues that 

are set forth in that testimony. And then they're 

going to be cross-examined again during the course 

of the hearing. Well, you can't have it both ways. 

MR. PERA: That's exactly what happens at a 

trial. 

MR. ROONEY: Pardon me? 

MR. PERA: That's exactly what happens at a 

trial. What are you saying? You take a deposition, 

you cross-examine them under the Supreme Court 

rules. Then you go to trial and you cross-examine 

them again. O f  course you get two shots at it. 

MR. ROONEY: Well, no. It's completely 

different. A discovery deposition is completely 

different from this case because in a Circuit Court 

case, the witness steps up to the stand and presents 

their direct testimony. That direct testimony will 

be focused on a particular point, and then you have 

a right to cross-examine that witness. And if you 
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want the right to impeach that witness by virtue of  

the deposition that was taken before he presented 

direct testimony, you absolutely have the right to 

do so. 

In this instance, you're asking 

for our witnesses to in effect testify by virtue of 

their direct testimony, conduct cross-examination 

via a deposition without the judges being present, 

and then come back later on and cross-examine that 

witness again with the Judges present. 

So,  again, I think there is a 

distinction to be drawn there. And - -  because if 

you're not present, your Honors, and this is a 

discovery deposition, we can make an objection; but 

under the rules of a discovery deposition, they have 

to answer the question anyway. And our point is is 

that this is based upon sworn -- something that will 

be sworn testimony. 

So at the end of the day here, 

from a procedural standpoint and really from a due 

process standpoint, that witness is cross-examined 

once based upon their testimony. And that testimony 

98 
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is presented at hearing and cross-examined. 

If there's a -- we've made 

ourselves available for these paries to depose any 

company personnel at this point that's related to 

either the narratives we provided or the documents 

that have been produced. 

MR. KELTER: Well, you know, again, the 

situation -- and I haven't practiced a lot in the 

Circuit Court, but it's my understanding that the 

way the process works is before you do a deposition, 

you would submit an interrogatory. And in that 

interrogatory, you would basically ask for 

information that would be consistent with what we -- 

with what Nicor would be submitting in its direct 

testimony. 

MR. ROONEY: But that interrogatory isn't based 

on testimony that's in the record. That 

interrogatory is asking what that witness may opine 

or what they may say. And the fact of the matter is 

what we are presenting as direct testimony is what 

would be -- we would be asking at some point to be 

admitted as evidence. 
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M R .  PERA: This is the last thing I’m going to 

say. It is -- it‘s disingenuous on the part of 

Nicor to say, you know, We’ve thrown open our 

corporate headquarters on Naperville Road and they 

can take the deposition of anybody they want. Well, 

Nicor is a pretty big company. You know, where do 

we start? 

They‘ve submitted, you know, i n  

response to DRs 1 0 0 , 0 0 0  pages of documents. I’m not 

suggesting that Nicor is trying to bury us, you 

know, under the weight of the documentation or the 

offer to provide witnesses. But as a practical 

matter, that‘s what’s happening. 

The Commission itself should have 

a huge interest in ferreting out exactly what 

happened with this P E R .  That’s what makes this such 

an unusual situation. Nicor has admitted to 

improprieties and irregularities. The issue now is 

what‘s the scope of it and how far does it exceed? 

And so, you know, the Commission 

has to facilitate. The only parties that are 

investigating to see in the context of the 

100 
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Commission are the three parties sitting here. You 

have two lawyers from Staff, you've got a couple a 

lawyers at the State's Attorney's Office, and a 

couple lawyers at CUB, and you got Nicor. They've 

got an army. 

So to put the burden on them to 

come up with a lot of information in terms of, you 

know, who's going to testify, what are they going to 

about, giving the parties an opportunity to take 

those depositions after the direct testimony is 

proffered is appropriate in this instance because of 

the nature of the allegations and the admissions 

already made by Nicor. That's what makes this so 

much different. 

MR. ROONEY: Well, a couple points. Again, it 

doesn't rebut the fact that they're trying to 

cross-examine a witness twice after their testimony 

has been filed. 

Second of all, I believe Mr. Pera 

and I had a discussion to the extent that if there's 

some type of a pre-trial order in place that we need 

to present on a date who are witnesses are going to 
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be and what they’re testifying to prior to the time 

we file our direct testimony and then those parties 

have the opportunity to depose those people, that 

may very well be fine. 

And then that relieves part of the 

issue that Mr. Pera just noted. They’ll know who’s 

testifying, they‘ll know what they’re testifying 

about generally, they can ask all the questions 

related to those documents, to the narratives and to 

the issues, and then at the end of the day, all is 

said and done. Depositions are wrapped up. We 

present our testimony. And they have every right 

thereafter a s  is custom in Commission proceedings to 

in fact then conduct discovery with -- discovery and 

D R s  with regard to the testimony that’s actually 

presented. 

And, finally, I would also note 

and it was noted at the outset that our informal 

understanding at the outset back in January is that 

that was the process we were going to follow. So, 

your Honor, I don’t know how you want to proceed 

from here. We just -- A, we need an extension of 

102 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

1 2  

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

2 0  

2 1  

2 2  

time to file our direct testimony; and B, we would 

like to have all depositions wrapped up before we 

file our direct testimony. 

JUDGE HAYNES: We're going to take a ten-minute 

break and we'll be back. 

(Brief recess taken.) 

JUDGE DOLAN: All right. Let's go back on the 

record. 

Mr. Rooney, you had indicated that 

you could file a witness list? 

MR. ROONEY: Yeah. You know, probably within the 

next couple weeks we can probably put that together, 

and we'd be willing to provide the parties with a 

witness list, yes. 

JUDGE DOLAN: Would that give you gentlemen a 

better opportunity as to who you're going to depose 

then? 

MR. PERA: Well, if that's the -- if that's your 

inclination to go that route, then we would want to 

file interrogatories or DRs or whatever you want to 

call it to get to, you know, who the witness is, the 

bases, the conclusions, the facts, whatever it is 

I 103 
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they're going to testify to, whatever they reviewed, 

whatever the Supreme Court Rule is -- I think it's 

213 -- along that order -- 

JUDGE DOLAN: Yeah, 213(F) and (G.) Those deal 

with testimony, s o . .  . 
MR. PERA: So that would be something that -- and 

then if I'm reading you right, you want the 

depositions taken before the testimony filed; is 

that where you're going with this? 

Well, we're just trying to see if 

s out without having to say, Okay, 

file a response, and drag the whole 

thing out. This is what we're trying to -- 

MR. PERA: Well, we're all in favor of not 

dragging it out. You know, if that's your 

inclination, then we would -- it would probably 

17 take -- 

18 (Discussion off the record.) 

19 MR. PERA: Well, that's true. When you submit -- 

20 if they submit the witness list and they just answer 

21 the questions that are contained in 213 (F) and (GI, 

22 then we can talk in the interim. We can pick up the 
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what I'm saying? It would just be photocopying and 

sending it over. 

MR. KELTER: And then there's, I think, a 28-day 

delay before they have to answer the 

interrogatories. So my concern would be that there 

would be enough time built into the process then 

that we have sufficient time to, you know, do the 

depositions. And the question becomes, are we going 

to want to do 3 depositions or are we going to want 

to do 25 depositions? And a lot of that depends on 

what we get in the witness list and what we get in 

the 213(F) and ( G )  responses. 

So I guess I would be reluctant to 

try and set a date for when their testimony is due 

today if we're going to go down this route because 

essentially it's not just a date for when their 

testimony is due, it's a date for when our 

depositions are completed. 
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J U D G E  DOLAN: Well, and under the Commission 

rules, I guess, it says 14 days' notice for any 

deposition, too. S o  then we're also talking less -- 
I think that can be waived by agreement of the 

parties if you guys can all agree to depositions, 

but -- 

M R .  P E R A :  Correct. 

J U D G E  DOLAN: So we're kind of getting into a -- 

from my understanding, we're getting into an area 

that's not really developed here because most of the 

time depositions aren't taken in these proceedings, 

correct? 

M R .  PERA: That's correct. 

J U D G E  DOLAN: There's an administrative hearing 

and -- 

MR. P E R A :  And we also talked beforehand, you 

know, if the individual is still an employee of 

Nicor, that's one situation. If the person is no 

longer an employee of  Nicor, you know, do they have 

to be subpoenaed? Are they in state or out? I 

mean, there's a lot of potential issues out there 

with the production of the witnesses as well. 
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But, I don’t know. I mean, this 

is March 13th. I mean, you know, if you take 28 

days from now, whatever date that i s ,  if Nicor can 

provide those answers -- 

MR. KELTER: But they just said they needed a 

couple weeks before they would be prepared to come 

up with a witness list, correct? 

MR. ROONEY: Well, yeah. Well, I think what Mark 

was getting at and maybe I was wrong is if we 

prepared a witness list that identified the subject 

matter they’d be discussing and the bases for that 

and then their conclusions, I mean something in that 

type of a format, provided that to you folks and 

then you guys could take it from there and then say, 

Okay, we want to depose these people, and that’s 

16 fine. And then if you ask some interrogatories, 

17 want to follow on to that, but, you know, -- 

18 MR. PERA:  O r  if you should by chance not proffer 

19 somebody we thought was important, you know, then we 

20 can see what it is you have. 

21 MR. ROONEY: I think that is always our intention 

22 to -- because we weren’t going to, you know -- one 
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time I think, John Reichart, you mentioned well 

there may be 12 or 20 people we want to talk to. 

We're certainly not anticipating 12 or 20 Company 

witnesses, so we did anticipate -- 

MR. PERA: So the issue then becomes when you can 

answer this? I mean, what kind of time frame are 

you looking at? 

MR. ANDREOLI: Does anyone have a calendar? 

MR. PERA: Yeah. What do you need to know? 

JUDGE DOLAN: Let's go o f f  the record and try to 

figure out some dates. How does that sound? 

(Discussion o f f  the record.) 

JUDGE DOLAN: All right. A discussion was held 

off the record just concerning the dates that a 

witness list will be provided. And you're going to 

provide also a scope of their testimony similar to 

Supreme Court rules 2 1 3 ( F )  and (G) which are 

basically what would be used in discovery matters. 

Is that agreeable to all the 

parties? 

MR. PERA: Yes. 

MR. KELTER: Yes. 
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JUDGE HAYNES: Okay. So the witness list will be 

filed by April 17th. 

MR.  ROONEY: Right. 

Your Honor, just going back to 

2 1 3 ( F )  and (G), that goes back to expert testimony, 

correct? 

JUDGE DOLAN: Well, if I - -  and I may be a little 

off on this, but I'm pretty sure that F is just like 

lay testimony, just any testimony and then G deals 

with expert testimony. 

MR. ANDREOLI: I think the only concern we had is 

that it's unclear to us sitting here right now that 

we may have testimony that is of a hybrid nature, we 

may not. We may have testimony that is merely lay 

and is merely expert, and we don't want I didn't 

want to leave the misimpression that each of these 

reports would cover -- would be both F and G. 

JUDGE DOLAN: No. I was just saying that if it's 

appropriate and you're going to make it like expert 

rather than 

ng in the guise of. 

2 0  testimony, I 

2 1  formally say 

22 How's that? 

would just say that 

ng F and G just say 
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MR. PERA: It’s not expert, by the way. It’s 

opinion. That’s where the distinction comes, not -- 

I’m assuming you’re not going to have any retained 

paid experts. 

MR. ANDREOLI: I think as long as we can say in 

the guise of, I think we’re getting there. 

JUDGE DOLAN: You can at least have the scope of 

their testimony. Is that sufficient? 

MR. KELTER: (Nodding.) 

MR. ROONEY: And then do you want to then on the 

22nd determine a time frame for that proceeding 

with -- when you’ve got to let us know if you want 

to do deps and we could potentially kick out a 

schedule then that has everything teed up? 

MR. PERA: Yep. 

M R .  ROONEY: Okay. 

JUDGE DOLAN: Sounds good. We’ll do that. 

MR. ROONEY: And then, your Honor, by virtue, 

that ruling on our 14th filing requirement is then 

put off? 

JUDGE DOLAN: Yes. 

M R .  RQQNEY: Thank you. 
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JUDGE DOLAN: If that’s agreeable to all the 

parties. 

MS. DOSS: And one last point. We’re not waiving 

our argument regarding deps during -- after direct 

testimony is filed by this. We’re just -- just to 

make the record clear. We’re just holding. 

JUDGE DOLAN: So noted. 

MS. DOSS: Okay. 

JUDGE DOLAN: Any other issues to be discussed? 

MR. ROONEY: Your Honor, we appreciate the time. 

Thank you very much. 

MR. KELTER: Thank you, your Honors. 

JUDGE HAYNES: We’re continued to April 22nd at 

2:OO p.m. 

(Whereupon, further proceedings 

in the above-entitled matter 

were continued until 

April 22, 2003, at 2:OO p.rn.1 
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